
LCQ6: Hospital accreditation programme

     Following is a question by the Professor Hon Joseph Lee and a reply by
the Secretary for Food and Health, Professor Sophia Chan, in the Legislative
Council today (November 14):

     Since 2009, the Hospital Authority (HA) had implemented a hospital
accreditation programme (the accreditation programme) by phases in public
hospitals, with a view to enhancing the accountability of hospitals for
service quality and safety. Some healthcare workers have relayed that while
the accreditation programme put much emphasis on the procedure, it
disregarded the manpower shortage problem (i.e. the so-called "accrediting
the procedure but not the manpower"). Healthcare workers were worn out by the
large amount of paperwork generated by the accreditation programme, which
conversely affected the quality of clinical services. After discussing with
the Secretary for Food and Health, HA decided in January this year to suspend
the accreditation work, so as to alleviate the work pressure on healthcare
workers during the influenza surge and to allow them more time for taking
care of patients. It has been reported that HA suddenly terminated the
accreditation programme last month and indicated that it was exploring a new
model for implementing the accreditation programme. In this connection, will
the Government inform this Council whether it knows:

(1) the details of the new accreditation programme to be implemented,
including the implementation date, the expenditure and manpower involved, as
well as how the accreditation of both the procedure and manpower will be
achieved; and

(2) how HA will ensure that the implementation of the new accreditation
programme will neither increase the work pressure of healthcare workers nor
affect the quality of healthcare services?

Reply:
 
President,

     My consolidated reply to the various parts of the question raised by the
Professor Hon Joseph Lee is as follows:

     It is one of the key strategic directions of the Hospital Authority (HA)
to ensure patient safety and improve patient services. Given the advancement
in medical technology, population growth and increasing complexity of
hospital services, the establishment of a sound risk and quality management
system has become fundamental to improving the quality of healthcare
services. Hospital accreditation is a general global trend. It has been
widely adopted across the world to enhance the quality of healthcare
facilities and ensure patient safety. Through hospital accreditation, the
risks and inadequacies of such aspects as hospital management, facilities and
operation are assessed in an objective and systematic manner to ensure
continuous service quality improvement.
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     The HA launched the Hospital Accreditation Programme (the Programme) in
2009. With the concerted efforts of hospitals and their staff over the years,
20 HA hospitals have been awarded full accreditation status as at 2016.
Drawing from the experience of implementing the Programme in the past few
years, and on the advice of frontline staff and stakeholders, the HA
initiated a comprehensive review of the Programme in February 2017. In mid-
July 2017, having regard to the sharp increase in demand for public hospital
services during the influenza summer surge and the work pressure on frontline
staff, the HA suspended all hospital accreditation activities. During the
suspension period, the HA continues to explore ways to enhance the continuous
quality improvement model taking account of local situation and
characteristics.

     In the review process, staff members agreed that the main purpose of
hospital accreditation was to establish a sound risk and quality management
system to ensure continuous quality improvement. Over the past few years, HA
hospitals have effected improvements as appropriate in various areas and
services on the basis of the recommendations of self-evaluations and
independent surveyors. For example, sterilising facilities in operating
theatres and their operation are improved, medication safety is enhanced and
occupational safety and health of their staff are further strengthened. Staff
members also expressed during the review that they had been worried and
concerned about the implementation of hospital accreditation. For example,
certain accreditation standards and improvement recommendations might not be
suitable for adoption in public hospitals; preparation for accreditation and
survey documents generated extra work pressure on staff; and there were
variations in surveyors' rating standard and their experience.

     At present, a new working group, comprising representatives from the HA
Head Office and hospital clusters, has been set up by the HA to explore how
to draw up a new continuous quality improvement plan for public hospitals.
The directions to be considered will focus on the following:

(1) To carry out improvement work at a steady pace with emphasis placed on
continuous quality improvement and patient safety, rather than on performance
assessment of individual units or staff members or enforcement of
requirements under the accreditation standards for enforcement's sake.

(2) To eliminate duplication of work processes, including reducing paperwork
as well as the frequency of hospital visits and ward rounds. The HA may
allocate extra resources to help hospital clusters handle the work for
continuous quality improvement, so that frontline healthcare staff can focus
on their routine clinical and healthcare duties. The elements of continuous
quality improvement may also be integrated into routine clinical and
healthcare services, so as to spare the staff the need to undergo extra
training.

(3) To enhance the support of HA Head Office for hospital clusters. The HA
Head Office may take up the responsibility of organising, implementing and
co-ordinating continuous quality improvement programmes. The HA may also co-
ordinate the deployment of extra resources for carrying out patient or staff
safety improvement measures identified during the implementation of



continuous quality improvement programmes.

     The support and collaboration of every staff member are necessary for
enhancing continuous quality improvement. Currently, the HA is preparing to
organise consultation sessions and focus groups for staff of different grades
to enhance staff communication and collect their views. The HA will also
invite patient groups and stakeholders to give their views on the new
continuous quality improvement plan through different channels.

     The HA will continue to explore how to draw up a new continuous quality
improvement plan taking into account local situation and characteristics as
well as the views of different stakeholders, so as to provide patients with
quality and safe healthcare services.


